
Employment of Former Convicted 
Engineer -- NSPE Case No. 78-2

Year

1978

Description

A group of engineers leave their employer to start their own firm. As the new firm 
contacts clients from its former employer, each firm casts doubt on the capability of 
the other firm to provide competent services.

Body

Facts
John Smith, a registered engineer at the time involved, was head of a state agency 
which administered a large public works program. He and James Jones, his 
assistant, also a registered engineer, were charged with establishing dummy 
agencies within the state to receive funds from the program. Those funds were 
channeled into the personal accounts of Smith and Jones. Smith and his colleague 
were fined and convicted of fraud and embezzlement and sentenced to prison 
terms. Subsequently, the state registration board revoked the licenses of Smith and 
Jones while serving the last several months of his prison term. Smith has been 
found qualified for a work-release program under state law whereby he is permitted 
to work during the day. returning to prison each night.



The XYZ Engineering Firm, located in the area of the prison where Smith is serving 
his term, proposes to hire Smith as a technician. Smith will not be in responsible 
charge of engineering or sign or seal engineering documents.

Question
Is it ethical for the engineering principals of the XYZ firm to hire Smith under 
the condition stated?

Reference
Code of Ethics - Section 13: "The Engineer will not associate with, or allow the 
use of his name by an enterprise of questionable character, nor will he become 
professionally associated with engineers who do not conform to ethical 
practices, or with persons not legally qualified to render the professional 
services for which the association is intended."

Discussion:
In Case 75-3, we considered a case in which an engineer had been reprimanded for 
violating the Code of Ethics, and subsequently another engineer proposed to 
engage in a joint venture with that engineer. In discussing that issue under 13, 
involving a less serious breach than is present in this case, we observed we are now 
confronted with the second portion of 13, which on the face of the language would 
appear to absolutely rule out an association with any engineer who has violated the 
Code of Ethics. However, we do not believe that such a harsh and unyielding 
interpretation of the language is required and justified in all circumstances. One 
semantic problem to be first resolved is whether the words who do not conform to 
ethical practices were intended to mean that an engineer found guilty of one 
violation of the code, no matter of what degree of severity, should be read out of 
the profession or considered an unethical engineer for all time to the extent that 
ethical engineers must shun him forever. Such a reading would be contrary to the 
spirit of our laws and traditions that redemption is a cherished virtue and that a 


